The Hon. John Howard MP

Suite MG8

Parliament House

CANBERRA ACT 2600

25 September, 2000

Dear Prime Minister,

I write to urge you to take action to fully implement the recommendations of the document "The Chance to Change", a discussion paper recently prepared by the Chief Scientist.  This document correctly argues that this nation will fade into insignificance unless it takes urgent steps to build up the Science Engineering and Technology (SET) base, which is essential to the innovation process.

In order for Australian business to be internationally competitive it is vital that there be a continuing source of new ideas.  Further, the nature of knowledge in the modern scientific world is that one never knows where the crucial new ideas will originate. The world wide web came from high energy physics, the future of cryptography may lie in quantum physics, general relativity is crucial to global positioning technology and so on.

The primary source of new knowledge will always be our universities and they are in a very bad way, especially in the physical sciences and mathematics.  There has been a cut of more than 30% of the tenured staff in physics departments in Australia in just the last 4 years.  Those who are left are badly demoralised by inadequate research infrastructure and success rates for research grant applications (which are now below 20%) well below world standards.  Not only is this rate low but it is measured with respect to those academics willing to submit themselves again and again to an exercise where even excellent proposals are routinely rejected.  It is absolutely imperative that, as the Chief Scientist recommends, ARC success rates must go above 30%.  As well as increasing the success rates of ARC applications it is essential that the grants that are given in the SET area are adequate for the work.  This means urgent remedial action to restore infrastructure in these areas.  The RIBG mechanism is the best way to do that, in that it is intended to provide direct infrastructure support for those researchers good enough to win competitive funding.

As well as increasing RIBG funding to the international norm of 45-50% of the actual grant given, it is vital that action be taken to restore the access of our researchers to new knowledge generated overseas.  University library collections have been in rapid decline for more than a decade and few have 50% of the periodical subscriptions they had 10 years ago; this in a world where the rate of production of knowledge is accelerating!

The recommendations aimed at improving science education in our schools are excellent.  We need to do everything possible to attract bright students into physics, chemistry and mathematics, the engine rooms of future technological progress and HECS waivers are a good intermediate step.  Eventually, the problem will be solved by boosting salaries and improving working conditions for scientists in our universities and industry.  The United States is actively recruiting fresh physics PhD's into information technology at salaries of US$ 100k per annum or higher.  There could be no better illustration of the parlous state of our innovation system than the fact that our industry will not offer such salaries to anyone other than accountants and lawyers and our universities only offer them to administrators.

It has become clear that Australian industry's investment in research and in SET has recently declined with respect to even our historically low levels.  As the Chief Scientist notes this is contrast to the behaviour in most OECD nations.  It is one of the reasons we are being characterised internationally as an old economy. It is one of the reasons our dollar is being devalued by international investors.  We have no choice but to take the actions proposed in this report to encourage new links between industry and the generators of new ideas in SET and to develop new, innovative companies to arise from the SET community.

In conclusion, I commend the Chief Scientist's report to you in the strongest possible terms. There must be no half measures with this report; our competitors are already leaving us behind.  We need urgent remedial action if we are to have a chance of competing internationally.

Yours sincerely,

Anthony W. Thomas

Chair of the National Committee for Physics

Australian Academy of Science

cc. Dr. Robin Batterham, Chief Scientist

